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Dear REDACTED
Freedom of Information Request 

Thank you for your email of 26 June 2014 requesting information under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA).  You requested: 

“ 1) To ask how much the Department spent in total on external legal advice in 2010/11, 2011/12. 2012/13 and 2013/14.  

  2) The top ten payments in each year, plus to whom it was paid and for what reason”

We have now completed our search for information.  The Office of the Advocate General instructs counsel in relation to court actions in Scotland in which the Advocate General is a party or has intervened.  This may include appearing in court on behalf of the Advocate General and advice in relation to the case.  The following figures include such costs together with costs for any advice obtained from counsel unconnected with court proceedings.  Accordingly, the cost to the Office of the Advocate General for external legal services, excluding legal fees recovered by this Office, in the years requested is as follows:

2013-2014 
£81,211.57
2012-2013
£81,236.77
2011-2012
£54,425.80
2010-2011
£80,065.00

In some cases, part of these costs will have been recovered  from other UK Government departments where they have an interest in the proceedings.

We have not included counsel’s fees incurred by this office in respect of cases in which we act directly on behalf of other UK Government departments since those costs are recovered in full from the relevant department.

I would advise that I consider that the information requested in part 2 of your request is exempt from disclosure under FOIA.  I have set out my reasons for reaching this conclusion below.  

Section 42

Disclosing the reason for making payments would require disclosing the reasons for seeking legal advice.  Information which contains legal advice or opinions would fall within the terms of section 42(1) of FOIA.  Section 42 recognises the validity of withholding information that is subject to confidentiality, which exists in order to encourage clients to be frank and open with their legal adviser, secure in the knowledge that those communications would not be disclosed without their consent.  It is important that the Government is able to seek legal advice so that it can make its decisions in the correct legal context.  

While the Office of the Advocate General recognises the importance of transparency of decision making, it considers that the process of seeking legal advice relies for its effectiveness on each side being open and candid with the other.  For these reasons, it is considered that the public interest in maintaining confidentiality of communications under section 42(1) outweighs the arguments in favour of disclosure. 

Section 43

Section 43(2) of FOIA exempts from the disclosure information which wold be likely to prejudice the commercial interest of any person.  Section 43(2) is prejudice-based exemption, so the test for exemption is whether or not the individual’s commercial interests would be prejudiced by disclosure and is subject to the balancing the public interest.  It is recognised that there is a general public interest in the disclosure of commercial information to ensure, for example: transparency in the accountability of public funds; proper scrutiny of government action; and the effective use of public money. 

However, where disclosure would make it less likely that companies or individuals would provide the department with information in the future or where disclosure would make it more difficult for individuals to be able to conduct commercial transactions, or have future dealings with public bodies, without fear of suffering commercially as a result, these are factors that may weigh in favour of non-disclosure.  We consider it is in the public interest that Government is able to instruct Counsel in the future; this may be difficult if details as to their fees were subject to release.  Given our assessment of the above factors, in this case, we consider the balance of public interest favours withholding this information.  

Further steps

You may, if dissatisfied with the treatment of your request, ask OAG to conduct an internal review of its decision.  The internal review will be conducted by someone other than the person who took the initial decision.  Requests for internal review should be addressed to the Information Officer, Office the Advocate General, Victoria Quay, Edinburgh, EH6 6QQ.

If following the internal review you remain dissatisfied with the treatment of your request by OAG then you may take your complaint to the Information Commissioner, whose address is Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF.  Details of the complaints procedure can be found here:

http://www.ico.gov.uk/complaints/freedom_of_information.aspx
Yours sincerely
REDACTED

